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Barnstable County League of Sportsman’s Clubs Notes

28 September 2023

 Meeting was held at The Cape Cod Fish & Game Club via in-person and ZOOM on 28 Sept. 2023

There was a quorum-  8 out of 15 organizations present.

Pledge of Allegiance & Moment of Silence- 

Minute-  May minutes accepted as written.

Treasurer Report – Motion was Made & Second to Accept the Treasures Report as Read 

Bills and Debts - Bus Rental for Boston Rally $1599.08, GOAL Dues $250.00. Motion made & seconded to pay all Bills. 

Correspondence -  None 

Handouts-   N/A 

Distinguished Guests –  Senator Susan Moran via Zoom:

Senator Moran spoke to us  about HD4420 what she new about it & would like our prospective on the Legislation! Several members expressed there dislike of the legislation and she indicated a lot of the points that we had expressed to her was what she had been getting from other constituents and the Police Chief’s in her District. We spoke briefly on H2771 Legislation that would impose a 36% excess Tax on Gun & Ammo purchases! Senator Moran is the Co-Chair of the committee that is presently hearing this bill and several of our members expressed our dislike of the bill and how ridicules it was also another example of punishing the Law Abiding License Gun Owners with legislation that will do absolutely nothing to help decrease any Gun Violence. As we indicated to the Senator if you want to effectively do something to reduce Gun Violence use the Laws they already have on the Books and Prosecute the Offenders!!   

Committees: 
Mass Wildlife -Jason Attended Via Zoom  and Gave The Following Report: 

Southeast District Report July - September 2023

 In July, Conner Fleming, Southeast District Wildlife Technician II, along with one other MassWildlife prescribed fire crew member, deployed to Quebec as part of an inter-agency wild-land firefighter crew to help battle several of the more than 70 wildfires in that region. This opportunity gives our prescribed fire crew members valuable experience on actual wildfires that translates directly to improving the safety and success of our prescribed fire operations. 

 MassWildlife was awarded $773K in Zoonotic Disease Initiative grant funds from the USFWS to be used over a 3-year period to a wildlife health and public outreach program for MA and to research wildlife diseases and prevent their spread in the Northeast region. Under the direction of MassWildlife, the new MassWildlife Health program will be guided by an inter-agency task force of subject area experts and cooperating partners, including the Massachusetts Division of Marine Fisheries, Massachusetts Department of Public Health, Massachusetts Department of Agriculture, Cornell University, U Mass
Amherst, University of New Hampshire, Tufts University, Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection, Massachusetts Emergency Management Agency, Wampanoag Tribe of Aquinnah, Mashpee Wampanoag Tribe, and USDA Wildlife Services. Zoonotic diseases are defined as those that can be transmitted between wildlife and humans. This federal funding provides grants to states, Tribes, and territories to address wildlife disease outbreaks before they become pandemics. The highest priority for the initiative is to increase organizational readiness and ensure there is a network of partners across the nation who are prepared to respond to Zoonotic disease outbreaks. Strengthening partner capacity for wildlife health monitoring will allow for the early detection of diseases. 

 Work continued over the summer on MassWildlife’s Pine Barrens Landscape Conservation Initiative, funded by an America the Beautiful Challenge Grant from the National Fish & Wildlife Federation. Significant progress has been made by the project team in re-evaluating the design for the Century Bog restoration at our Red Brook WMA and we expect to go out to bid on the re-design and permitting of that portion of the project this fall.
 There was a significant increase in bear activity and sightings in southeastern MA this summer. It is suspected that as many as 5 individual bears were, and most likely all still are, roaming throughout Bristol and Plymouth Counties. For the most part, aside from destroying bird feeders and getting into improperly stored trash, the bears peacefully coexisted on the landscape with people. However, at least one of the bears developed a taste for livestock and is known to have killed multiple goats, mostly in backyard hobby farms. All these bears are suspected to be younger 1-3 year old males, dispersing in search of vacant territories and/or receptive females during the breeding season. Regardless, as the bear population continues to slowly grow and expand eastward, we should expect bears to have an ever-increasing presence in the southeast district. Consequently, people will need to immediately start taking the necessary steps to prevent conflicts with bears including taking down bird feeders, storing trash properly and protecting livestock, chickens, beehives etc with electric fencing. 
 Speaking of bears, this year’s September season was a little slower than typical due to a variety of factors (delayed planting or stunted corn crops from wet spring, etc) with a preliminary total of 115 bears taken.  
DCR announced the Blue Hills Deer Hunt will be formatted identical to the past couple years. The deadline to apply is Wednesday September 28, 2023. For more info see: https://www.mass.gov/guides/blue-hills-deer-management-program 
 American shad are fish that migrate from oceans to rivers every spring to spawn. They were once abundant in large Massachusetts rivers like the Taunton, but now only a small portion of their historical population remains. To help increase their numbers, MassWildlife, the Division of Marine Fisheries, and the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service have begun stocking larval shad. Fish, like American shad, that spend portions of their lives in both the ocean and freshwater rivers, are known as Diadromous fish. Special techniques are needed to restore these migratory fish so that they become connected to a certain freshwater location. Tiny shad, just a few hours old and still attached to their egg sacks, are stocked in the Taunton so that they can “imprint” on the unique characteristics of the river. This will aid in their navigation back to the Taunton when they return as adults after spending 3–5 years in the ocean. Approximately 2 million larval shad will be stocked in the Taunton River each year over the next 5 years. 
 In June, representatives from nearly 30 organizations gathered at MassWildlife’s Field Headquarters for an R3 Summit. R3 is a national movement to Recruit, Retain, and Reactivate hunters, anglers, and shooting sports participants. The gathering allowed partners to collaborate on ways to support and grow outdoor recreation in Massachusetts. The R3 initiative is a response to ongoing state and national trends. Participation in fishing and hunting peaked in Massachusetts in 1988. Since then, fishing has declined by 40% and hunting by 58%. These downward trends are occurring nationally as well, which has led to a movement to reconnect and introduce people to these outdoor pursuits and keep outdoor recreation relevant to future generations.
 A public hearing was held on August 15 on the proposal to extend the dates of the deer archery season in zones 1-9 by two weeks to make it consistent with zones 10-14. The board received an overwhelmingly number of comments in support of the proposal and voted to approve the proposal at their September meeting. The regulatory change will go into effect for the 2024 hunting season. 

 MassWildlife again manned a display at the 2nd annual Hunt-stock event held at Wild-wood Farm in Westminster in August. The event was very successful and there were a wide variety of sporting/hunting and other outdoor organizations present. MassWildlife’s display had our dermestid beetle colony and a variety of informational handouts and activities related to hunting and MassWildlife’s conservation mission. Further, we coordinated and ran a deer field dressing, skinning, and butchering workshop (using a freshly harvested deer) and we promoted small game hunting by cooking and distributing squirrel tacos to event attendees free of charge (all meat was donated by southeast district employees and was legally harvested in MA). 

 On September 15th, I and several other MassWildlife staff attended an information non
lead ammunition workshop at the USFWS Silvio O. Conte National Fish and Wildlife Refuge in Hadley. The workshop was put on by the North American Non-Lead Partnership and included both an information/scientific slide presentation on the effects of lead ammunition of scavenging wildlife and a live fire demonstration showing the performance and effects of both traditional lead-core bullets and copper solid bullets in both rifle and shotgun cartridges. It was a very interesting workshop. To learn more about the NA Non-lead Partnership see: https://nonleadpartnership.org/ To watch a YouTube video of basically the same exact live fire demonstration I observed see: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=6bJtgYs-Eho 

 On September 19th, myself and several other MassWildlife staff, who are all avid hunters, taught a class live on zoom on how to effectively scout for deer using a variety of online tools. The course was focused on how to use various online mapping tools to find areas to hunt and how to look for specific features on those areas to focus in on areas to conduct traditional “boots on the ground” scouting. There was also some general information provided on deer biology and how to look for and read sign in the field. That course is being followed up with an in-person field day on October 1 from 9- 11AM at our Erwin Wilder WMA where we will show people actual deer sign in the field and help them understand how to effectively scout a property. 

 MassWildlife hosted a trail run at the beautiful, 900-acre Wayne F. MacCallum WMA in Westborough on September 24. The event was very successful, with 160 registered runners. Between registration fees, sponsors, and supporters. Close to $10K was raised for endangered species conservation.  

Surplus antlerless deer permits, available in Zones 10, 11, 13 & 14 (unlimited) and Zones 3, 7, 9 and 12 (very limited) went on sale the week of September 25th. It is expected that Zones 3, 7 and 12 will sell out very quickly and that there will be a lot of traffic online with many people attempting to purchase them when they go on sale at 9AM on September 27. One positive change made this year is that there will no longer be a limit of 1 per zone per day for unlimited zones, so hunters that want to purchase 2+ permits can do so all in a single transaction and avoid multiple days of convenience fees (if purchasing online).  

MassWildlife’s Habitat Management Grants are active with the application deadline being October 31, 2023. These grants are available to both municipal and private landowners (including rod and gun clubs) to conduct habitat management on their property. For more information, see: https://www.mass.gov/guides/MassWildlife
habitat-management-grant-program 

 Fall trout stocking in the southeast district will begin the end of the week of September 25 and will all be completed by Friday October 6th . 

 MassWildlife has named a new Deputy Director, Dr. Eve Schlüter. Eve has been with the agency for 16 years and fills the vacancy left when Dr. Jon Regosin  retired in March of 2023. This is the first time a woman has been appointed to the role of Deputy Director. Schlüter started working at MassWildlife in 2007 as a reviewer and then advanced to Chief of Regulatory Review in the agency’s Natural Heritage and Endangered Species Program (NHESP). After a two-year stint as Assistant Director for the Massachusetts Environmental Policy Act Office in the Executive Office of Energy and Environmental Affairs, she returned to MassWildlife. Since 2019, Dr. Schlüter has been serving as Assistant Director of NHESP. While in this role, she oversaw all aspects of the program including research, habitat management, rare species restoration, data management, and regulatory reviews of proposed projects under the Massachusetts Endangered Species Act. Highlights from her time as Assistant Director include development of the expanded and upgraded Bio-map online planning and conservation tool and representing MassWildlife at state and regional committees and working groups on topic ranging from the impacts of mosquito control and offshore wind projects to wildlife diversity and landscape-level conservation. 

 The annual Youth Deer Hunt Day is fast approaching on Saturday September 30th. Camp Edwards will once again be open and available for the youth deer hunt day and staffed by MassWildlife.  

The other Camp Edwards Controlled Hunting Dates are listed below for your use. Please note that we have added the first ever Fall Turkey Hunt this year! 

o Youth Deer Scouting: Sept. 29, 2023 (8 a.m. - 12 p.m., check in/out at Range Control) 

o Youth Deer Hunt: Sept. 30, 2023

 o Fall Turkey Hunt: Oct 17-18, 2023

 o Paraplegic Deer Hunt: Nov. 2-4, 2023

o Archery Deer Scouting: Nov. 13-14, 2023 (8 a.m. - 12 p.m., check in/out at Range 
Control) 
o Archery Deer Hunt: Nov. 16 – 18, 2023 
(Archery Hunters will be permitted to take turkeys on the base during this time, 
however only archery equipment will be permitted) 

o Military/First Responders Deer Hunt: Dec 1, 2023 
(This hunt is open to active duty/retired military personnel and active duty/retired first 
responders: police, fire and EMS personnel) (NOTE: All hunters must possess a 
valid/current/not expired ID card to show proof of eligibility) 
o Shotgun Deer Hunt: Dec. 4-9, 2023 
o Muzzleloader Deer Hunt: Dec. 19-20, 2023 

 District staff worked with the Town of Barnstable to address concerns that arose over 
waterfowl hunting at Shallow Pond last fall. MassWildlife developed informational 
language and a map to be made into signs that were placed at the pond by the Town in 
an effort to remind hunters of where the legal hunting areas are on the pond and how 
to select hunting locations that have safe zones of fire in an attempt to avoid any further 
conflicts between hunters and residents around the pond. 


 Staff completed all our typical summer surveys including pond and stream surveys, 
waterfowl breeding plots and coastal waterbird nesting surveys. 


 Canada goose banding and summer mallard banding was completed in Bristol, 
Plymouth, and Barnstable County 


 Staff continued to assist the Buzzards Bay Tern Project through our NHESP program, 
doing habitat maintenance and improvement projects on Penikese, Ram and Bird 
Islands, assisting with boat maintenance and transport and assisting with bird nesting 
surveys. 
 

Club bird pheasants were delivered to the two participating clubs in the SE (Samoset, 
Shawme). Youth hunt birds are being delivered to Carver and Falmouth. 


 Routine monitoring of our Wildlife Conservation Easement properties was conducted. 
 Herbicide applications to eliminate invasive plants on our lands were conducted at 
Burrage Pond, Noquochoke, Frances A. Crane and Erwin Wilder. 


 MassWildlife’s Hunters Share the Harvest Program, which launched as a pilot project 
last year at the beginning of shotgun season, was extremely successful. In addition to 
Haskins Custom Butchering in Hanover, we have now added two additional processors 
in Venture's Meat Market in Fall River and Country Butcher in Groton. Further, we are 
also allowing hunters to donate a portion of their deer (as opposed to the entire deer). 
To learn more about the program, how to donate or how to support it, see: 
https://www.mass.gov/info-details/masswildlifes-hunters-share-the-harvest-program
Jason E. Zimmer
District Supervisor
Southeast Wildlife District
Massachusetts Division of Fisheries & Wildlife
195 Bournedale Road, Buzzards Bay, MA  02532
p: (508) 759-3406 | f: (508) 759-0381
mass.gov/masswildlife | facebook.com/masswildlife
Questions: Mike asked about the Quail Stocking at the Cape Cod National Seashore: Jason indicated that he was still working the issue. He had a meeting scheduled with the Superintendent but unfortunately with the appointment of  the New CCNSS Superintendent he is not sure where he is at this point. Also they have lost one of the suppliers of Quail for the two spots they now stock so that could present and additional problem. Unfortunately this will be the last season of Pheasant stocking on the Seashore! 

Mike asked about Shallow Pond in Barnstable: Jason indicated he had meet with the  Barnstable Natural Resource Manager and they had come to an agreement. Jason was going to provide him with the wording needed to replace the No Hunting Signs with Signs Warning the users to be aware of their Shot Drop Zone and that the ammunition used for waterfowl can travel a lot further then the 500Ft restriction and being aware of this hopefully everyone could coexistent!!  

Mass Marine Fisheries- Ross K. Kessler Could Not Attend Due To Family Issues But Submitted The Following Report:

Plymouth & Barnstable County League of Sportsmen Fall 2023 Public Access: 

• Salem Willows Park Pier – Should be going to construction this fall. 

o All permitting is complete. The Ch 91 permit Order of Conditions arrived approved on September 22. o Final Planning is complete with some minor adjustments need to match up with elevations on park side improvements from a separate grant. 

• Small Grant- Apply now! For info email Ross at ross.kessler@mass.gov 

• DMF liaison to the TTOR’s Beach Management Plan on Martha’s Vineyard. We have been working with TTOR for over a year now and made impacts on the new Beach Management Plan and NOI Filings there. This is ongoing and has become a long term working group as opposed to being advisory on one project.

 • Somerset, Slades Ferry. We signed a Land and Management Agreement with the Town of Somerset last winter. We currently have the Engineering contract out to bid. this improvement will include a fishing pier, car-top launch, and parking designated to fishing and boating access.

 Sportfish: 

We held a fishing clinic in Fall River titled ‘Cops and Bobbers' where we collaborated with the Fall River Police Dept over two days. We were able to accommodate about 80 kids! https://www.facebook.com/MAMarineFisheries
 Shellfish 

• There were several ‘Red Tide’ closures this year. All of these are over with the exception of a a few ‘snail closures.’ • This has been a very rainy year, attributable to El Nino. Due to this there have been more rainfall closures than you may be used to. These closures are based on testing after rainfalls and finding high counts of Fecal Coliform bacteria. Please heed the closures.

 • This year there were eight deaths attributed to Vi-brio vulnificus. Five in Florida and three in New York/Connecticut. 

o Only one of these may have been an oyster related death, The rest are attributed to wound infections. Clean your wounds (relate my story with fish poisoning)

 • Dr Chen is still modeling tides to help the Shellfish group manage Classification Decisions.

 o New Bedford, N and S Rivers, Wareham/Greater CC Canal region

Diadromous 

• Stump Brook, Taunton R. Watershed. Permitting was contracted out fishways was fabricated in house by the fish-way crew. This and a few more minor in river adjustments will lead to over 700 acres of spewing habitat. the largest herring restoration in Massachusetts. 

• Indian Head in Pembroke/Hanover refurbished the fishways
 • Monument River CC Canal replace concrete weir. so far high flows have curtailed the install

 • Multiple smaller projects to provide routine maintenance on fishways in Yarmouth, Acushnet, and Chatham

 • DMF has been a part of dam removals in the Armstrong Dam on the Fore R in Braintree (~$6 mil) and the High St dam in Bridgewater on the Town River (also ~ $6 mil
  Ross Kessler 

 Massachusetts Division of Marine Fisheries

Recreational Fisheries’ program Public Access Coordinator

836 S Rodney French Boulevard
New Bedford MA, 02744
ross.kessler@state.ma.us 
(508 742-9738

Cape Cod National Seashore – Did Not Attend-No Report: We received the information that Jennifer Flynn was Named the New Superintendent of the Cape Cod National Seashore and will take over Mid-November!!  

Mass. EPO’s–Did Not Attend- No Report: 

Mass State Council of Sportsmen (MSC)-Meeting  on Sept 10 : Unfortunately I could not attend I did look over the Minuets: 

President’s Comment : Run for Wildlife event at MacCallum WMA on Sept. 24th and the Council was one of the Sponsor’s. Dues to the NWTF was renewed!

Legislation:  HD4220 oppose its rumored the Senate will have it’s own Bill coming out! All bills that pertain to sportsmen can be found on the MSC Web under Legislative Documents- MSC 2023-2024 Watch List!! 

Super Raffle: The Council has purchased a Weatherby Orion O/U for the raffle. They are looking for the commitments from all the other organizations as soon as possible! 

Banquet:April 13, 2024 at the Tuttle Post in Auburn MA, they are still waiting on confirmation from the venue, they don’t have a calender for 2024 yet! 

Marine Fisheries : No Recreational updates, Plenty on the commercial side!! 
Hunter Ed :  There was a working group meeting in July. There was an open survey done over the summer. There was a ZOOM meeting of the working group on September 13th. 

New Business: Help for the 2024 shows will be needed, Please consider coming for a few hours!! 

Election of Officers for 2024:     President---John Kellstrand

                                              Vice President---Dave Harbison (Dave is in TN during the Winter) 

                                                      Treasurer--John Kellstrand

                                                      Secretary-- Peter Bernard 

The next meeting of MSC is on  October 1st by Zoom:  Unfortunately I will not be able to make this one also, John Mawhinney and Mark Galkowski have indicated they maybe able to cover this for us along with Stanley!   Anyone wishing to attend contact President Veloza and he will forward the link to you!!  

Massachusetts Conservation Alliance (MCA)- Meeting Sept. 20th via Zoom

Legislation -  We need to sync up with GOAL on their Bills also Wayne has a establishing a cross-link on the MCA Web Site to the MSC Website for the Watch List.!  

Finances: Treasures Report Approved as Read.  

 A New Fund Raising Raffle:  Will be kicked off at the West Springfield Sportsmen Show at the Booth February 24,  looking for final confirmation  to man MCA Tables on some weekends at Cabala's & Bass Pro.  

Lobbying Fund:   Still excepting donations for any future expenses so continue to spread the word the individual Sportsperson can go to the following link and donate by Credit Card whatever they can no matter how small or big it is all needed: 

Donate today to the MCA Sportsmen's Action Fund (revv.co) 

Or if they prefer they can send a check:  

Make the Check Out to the: Worcester County League, and in the notes indicate it's for the MCA Lobbyist Fund. 

Mail It to: Worcester County League 

                P.O. Box 766 

                West Boylston MA. 01583  

MCA Website :  https://www.massconservationalliance.org    

If you go on there you will see a calender that will post our upcoming meetings, what we have been working on, funds that we have collected, and what we are doing with them.

Email address list:  If you go to the website you will see a link where you can enter your email to receive updates regarding regulation and legislation important to the sporting community of Massachusetts (Address needed so we can provide you with your Senator and House Rep Information).

The next meeting of MCA is on Oct 4t 8PM By Zoom: Anyone wishing to attend may contact President Veloza and he will forward the link to you!  

Mass Jr, Conservation Camp Committee - 

 Still Need Fund Raising Ideas To Continue To Fund This Very Important Scholarship. With $6000 in the fund, spending $1100 for a camper this fund will not last very long. Steve Albright, Mark Galkowski & Bobby George are the committee to work this, contact them with any of your ideas!! 

The committee did have a meeting and are looking at a possible Fund Raising Raffle for a Black Powder Gun. More to follow soon, hopefully we can get it together unfortunately we did lose a Great Opportunity to sell Raffle Tickets at The Outdoor Expo that was planned for this fall at the Marshfield Fair Grounds which has been canceled!! 

Old Business  

Unleashed Dogs at WMA’s: Tom Jay from the Setter Club of  New England indicated things are getting much better at Crain WMA not sure about Sandwich will have to contact Jason to see what he knows!

We Still Need To Keep Calling The EPO Radio Room each & every time we see a Violation of any kind including Unleashed Dogs, ATV & Trail Bikes etc. We need those calls logged in the more the better it will get someone’s attention!!    

 Rabies program:  Charlie report the Helicopters completed there baiting  more North then anything & the Bait Stations on the Cape have been used!  So far so good No Positive cases in Barnstable  

Clothing: Charlie has purchased BCL Logo Hat’s and has them For Sale at $20ea. Lets see how these sell before we order T-Shirts & Sweat Shirts!! 

League Web Site: Mike indicated that our New WEB Site is up and running, Mike gave a Big Thank you and a round of applause to John Mawhinney he has taken over the WEB Site and is doing a Great Job!! 

CCNS Pheasant Program: With this program  discontinuing after this season we need to stay on top of the possibility of stocking Quail in the area!!

Shallow Pond In Barnstable: There evidently was a problem at Shallow Pond with Duck Hunting, Allegedly some Over-spray of Shot Rained Down on some Homes around the pond.  As stated above Jason has worked out an understanding with the Town and the new signs have been posted and the word has been spread to let all involve know  it is open to Hunting but you need to be aware of your shot drop zone of fire!! 

New Business:

HD4420 Signs: We have signs available for the League see Mike if you need any for your organization!! 

HD2771: Is Legislation as mentioned above would put a 36% Excess Tax on all Gun & Ammunition sales with the money collected to go to add Gun Buy Back Programs. The league has responded to the committee that is hearing this ridiculous piece of Legislation obviously Negatively!   

H2019 & S3109:  Are two pieces of Legislation that will have adverse affect on our Sporting Dog owners specially our Beagle Sportsman! Mike indicated he would be looking into these pieces of Legislation and responding our displeasure with them!! 

MSC Superior Raffle League Donation: Motion was made, second & passed to purchase & donate a 50Cal CVA Wolf Black Powder Rifle not to exceed $350.00. Steve Albright will be ordering one ASAP!!      

For the Good of the Order:   Sept. 16th South Shore Outdoors Expo, Marshfield Fair Grounds Marshfield MA. Has Been Canceled!! 

Next meeting: Next BCL meeting will be held on Oct. 26th  at The Midway Trap & Skeet Club ( 284 Old Meetinghouse Rd. E. Falmouth MA.)  Social hour at 6:30 PM, Dinner at 7:00 PM, and meeting to follow.

Adjournment: The meeting adjourned at10:00 PM.

Mike Veloza         e-mail: mveloza@aol.com 




